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	MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING

THE MEDINAH PARK DISTRICT, DUPAGE COUNTY, ILLINOIS

DECEMBER 15, 2021

	The Regular Meeting of the Board of Commissioners of the Medinah Park District, DuPage County, Illinois was held on Wednesday, December 15, 2021 at the Park District’s Connolly Recreation Center located at 22W130 Thorndale Avenue, Medinah, Illinois.                                     

The meeting was called to order at 7:00 PM by President Jean Ott.                                                                          

Roll Call was taken showing the following members present;                      

Commissioners              Jean Ott, President;  Maryann Grygiel, Vice-President; Irene
                                       Jarocinski, Commissioner; Russell Bean, Commissioner 

Commissioners Absent:    John Blankenship, Treasurer
Also Present:     
Bruce Baum, Executive Director/Secretary; 
                             Maria Piworski, Supt. of Finance/HR;  Frank Wendling, Supt. of Rec.;
                             Vince DeGrado, Supt. of Parks; Bryan Mraz, Attorney

Public In              
Attendance:         Wayne Meyers, Jamie Lock (DuPage Co.), Jay & Francine Chvalovsky, 
                             Gorkan Cukurova

President Ott recognized a quorum.

President Ott led the Pledge of Allegiance.
President Ott asked if there were any additions, corrections or deletions to the Agenda.  Director Baum stated there will be a need to go into executive session under item 120 2/C-1 within the agenda. 
It was moved by Commissioner Bean and seconded by Commissioner Jarocinski to approve the Agenda as presented.  Commissioner Ott asked for discussion.  There was none.  
ROLL CALL VOTE:

Aye:         Jean Ott, Maryann Grygiel, Irene Jarocinski, Russell Bean
Nay:         None

Absent:    John Blankenship
Motion Carried.  

It was moved by Commissioner Grygiel and seconded by Commissioner Bean to approve the Regular Meeting Minutes of November 17, 2021, as presented.  Commissioner Ott asked for discussion.  Commissioner Jarocinski asked about the old 2009 John Deere Gator information in the minutes.  
ROLL CALL VOTE:

Aye:         Maryann Grygiel, Irene Jarocinski, Russell Bean, Jean Ott
Nay:         None

Absent:    John Blankenship
Motion Carried.  

Commissioner Jarocinski mentioned she received positive communication from the public on the upgraded lighting system at the Thorndale Park tennis courts.  Director Baum read two pieces of correspondence..1) from Catholic Charities of Chicago thanking the District for our contribution related to former Commissioner Zoltek and 2) from Mr. Zach Joyce complimenting Supt. of Recreation Frank Wendling on his work providing programs for the Medinah community.
There were no citizen comments.
It was moved by Commissioner Bean and seconded by Commissioner Ott to approve the payment of past bills dated November 17, 2021 of $4,127.77.   Commissioner Ott asked for discussion.  There was none.
ROLL CALL VOTE:

Aye:         Irene Jarocinski, Russell Bean, Jean Ott, Maryann Grygiel
Nay:         None
Absent:    John Blankenship
Motion Carried.

It was moved by Commissioner Bean and seconded by Commissioner Grygiel to approve the payment of past bills dated December 2, 2021 totaling $15,659.89.  Commissioner Ott asked for discussion.  There was none.
ROLL CALL VOTE:

Aye:       Irene Jarocinski, Russell Bean, Jean Ott, Maryann Grygiel 
Nay:        None

Absent:   John Blankenship
Motion Carried.

It was moved by Commissioner Grygiel and seconded by Commissioner Bean to approve the payment of future bills dated December 15, 2021 totaling $15,437.47.  Commissioner Ott asked for discussion.   There was none.
ROLL CALL VOTE:

Aye:           Russell Bean, Jean Ott, Maryann Grygiel, Irene Jarocinski 
Nay:           None

Absent:      John Blankenship
Motion Carried.

It was moved by Commissioner Bean and seconded by Commissioner Ott to approve the payment of Salaries, Social Security, Medicare and IMRF (liability) ending November 30, 2021 totaling $49,600.91.  Commissioner Ott asked for discussion.  There was none. 

ROLL CALL VOTE:

Aye:       Jean Ott, Maryann Grygiel, Irene Jarocinski, Russell Bean
Nay:        None

Absent:   John Blankenship
Motion Carried.

Commissioner Jarocinski, in the absence of Treasurer Blankenship, read the Treasurer’s Report ending November 30, 2021.  The report will be filed for future auditing purposes. 
Supt. DeGrado mentioned the roofing repairs for the Connolly Recreation Center.  Tidwell Roofing handles our emergency roofing repairs.  He also mentioned the lack of fall rainfall to aid in the filling of the sand volleyball area for our ice rink.            
Supt. of Recreation Wendling reviewed the Recreation Report.   A few highlights include the Open Gym Pickleball program as program numbers are healthy.  2 new nets have been purchased.  The youth basketball program is currently underway with games beginning in January, 2022.   A small group of seniors plays bridge the last Tuesday of each month at the Rec Center.   Commissioner Ott mentioned the Santa Pizza event.
Director Baum provided information related to the Safety Report on behalf of Safety Coordinator Goode.  The Park District’s PDRMA grant application for a safety award was not chosen as one of the finalists for the program.        
Supt. of Finance Piworski reported that the annual audit work, via virtual means, will begin preliminary field work on January 14, 2022 with final work in mid February.  Annual wire transfers for our debt payments were taken care of in December.  PDRMA will no longer be financing the Assetworks program we use for auditing purposes.  Staff is investigating other options.        
There was no report from Attorney Mraz.                               
Director Baum reported on the monthly NEDSRA activity. 
Director Baum said the 2021 Levy Ordinance has been filed with the DuPage County Clerk as of November 23, 2021.
The Activity/Project Log was provided to Commissioners via email on Dec. 10.
Director Baum updated the Board on the Nordic Park project.  The playground has been re-opened for use as all necessary construction has been accomplished minus the swing bays (not delivered as of Dec. 15).  Other work still to be accomplished includes the pavilion, picnic tables and park benches.   LED lighting upgrades were finalized as well. 
Director Baum introduced Jamie Lock, Senior Project Engineer from the DuPage County Stormwater Division.  A lengthy discussion and presentation was undertaken on how best to handle the ongoing water/flooding issues at the far eastern end of Springhill Park in conjunction with local private landowners.  DuPage County has a willingness to provide solutions to this issue but requires cooperation from the Park District to attain an easement to work on our property.  County Engineer Jamie Lock was in attendance at the meeting to provide input and answer questions from the Board, citizens and staff.  We are attempting to attain an Intergovernmental Agreement (IGA) between the County and MPD.   Presently, water discharges from the Village of Roselle into the far southeastern corner of the park and then flows onto private properties in unincorporated Medinah.  The County needs access to our property to install drainage piping that will help alleviate the water issues.  The County would do this work in-house and there would be no cost to the MPD.  The County is hopeful to do this work during the winter of 2022.  The County will draft language for review from the MPD Legal Counsel.  Approval of an IGA could take place at the January 12, 2022 Board Meeting.   Home owners from the 7N054 Sycamore address in Medinah were in attendance at the meeting and provided input as well. 
The 2nd budget draft provides more detailed information for fiscal year 2022.  Over the next upcoming meetings, the goal for the January, 2022 meeting (3rd and final draft) will be to attain general consensus on the detail of the budget.  Once that occurs, the first draft of the annual Tentative Budget and Appropriations Ordinance can be presented at the January 12, 2022 Board Meeting where it must be available for public viewing for a minimum of 30 days, taking us to the approval of the budget at the February 16, 2022 (or March 16, 2022 if necessary) meetings where the annual Public Hearing will be held seeking input from the public related to the 2022 fiscal budget.
Staff presented the 2nd draft of the 2022 fiscal budget to the Board of Commissioners.  There will still be tweaking done to the budget for the January meeting.  Staff requests that Commissioners provide feedback and/or questions related to the budget numbers.  There are plentiful capital dollars within this budget, including significant dollars for the OSLAD grant application for Thorndale Park.  Personnel budget numbers are still being calculated and thus all associated numbers related to personnel (IMRF, SS, etc.) still have some finalization to be achieved.  The ongoing rolling budget needs to incorporate 2026  estimated budget numbers and any tweaks to the 2023 – 2025 years.   Director Baum, based upon the 2nd draft, outlined the District’s fund balance health, capital improvement plans and how the draft shows at this time (a $385,916+ deficit for fiscal year 2022).  The Board members had numerous questions for staff and discussed a number of items within the budget draft.  Commissioner Jarocinski asked about the need for a new ice machine.  Commissioner Ott asked about the $10,000 walk behind lawn tractor, a replacement for a 18 year old mower.  The new pick-up includes a plow in the budget pricing.  The MPD traditionally goes through the State of Illinois vehicle bidding process to secure new trucks.  There was significant discussion on where the MPD places Criminal background checks vs. health physicals and drug screens in the budget.  Director Baum explained the reasoning behind the budgeting process for these items.          
Commissioner Ott asked if anyone had any comments.  Commissioner Jarocinski asked about the achievement of agency goals for 2021.  Commissioner Bean asked about the specific goals related to sponsorships, donations in the Recreation division.  Contractual Services within the fiscal budget are systematically laid out for all to understand within the General and Recreation Funds.  Commissioner Grygiel mentioned the Bensenville Police Officer who resides in Roselle and who is scheduled to come home after multiple weeks of rehabilitation after suffering gunshot wounds while on duty.  Commissioner Ott referenced the Giving Tree donation tree in the front lobby.  She also asked about the warranty levels and lengths of the new playground equipment at Nordic Park.  Commissioner Jarocinski mentioned the information announced by the Village of Roselle concerning increased freight train traffic in the coming years.             
Citizen Cukurova asked about the discussion the Board had earlier in the evening related to the possible IGA with DuPage County for Springhill Park.  He was informed of the matter.  No further questions were asked.
There was no unfinished business before the Board of Commissioners.
It was moved by Commissioner Grygiel and seconded by Commissioner Ott to approve Resolution 21-15, a resolution between the Medinah Park District and V3 Group of Illinois, Ltd approving 2022 fiscal year Weed Control, Prescribed Burn, Reed and Teasel Control and Site Monitoring/Biannual reporting at Meacham Creek Park and Meacham Wildlife Preserve.  Commissioner Ott asked for discussion.  Commissioner Ott asked about the opportunity to attain other quotes from interested companies.  She wondered if this item could be tabled until a future meeting.  Attorney Mraz reminded the Board that the service V3 Group provides is very specialized and finding other firms will be limited in nature.  Future RFP’s can certainly be undertaken in the future.  Commissioner Jarocinski is concerned about total work completed by V3 and wondering if volunteers and local citizens to install plantings.  Attorney Mraz mentioned that V3 is most cost effective for this particular upcoming fiscal year.  V3 can always be brought out to provide the Board with a full range of information on what they are contracted to accomplish.   
ROLL CALL VOTE:

Aye:           Maryann Grygiel, Russell Bean, Jean Ott
Nay:           Irene Jarocinski
Absent:      John Blankenship
Motion Carried.

Director Baum explained the reasons behind the legalities of Transfer of Funds Ordinances and specifics related to this year’s ordinance.  It was moved by Commissioner Bean and seconded by Commissioner Ott to adopt Ordinance 21-3, Transfer of Funds (Intra).  Commissioner Ott asked for discussion.  Commissioner Grygiel asked about cooperative program expense.
ROLL CALL VOTE:

Aye:        Irene Jarocinski, Russell Bean, Jean Ott, Maryann Grygiel
Nay:        None
Absent:   John Blankenship
Motion Carried.

It was moved by Commissioner Ott and seconded by Commissioner Bean to enter the Board of Commissioners of the Medinah Park District into Executive Session under 120/2C 1 - Personnel at 8:51PM.  Commissioner Ott asked for discussion.  There was none.

ROLL CALL VOTE:

Aye:        Irene Jarocinski, Russell Bean, Jean Ott, Maryann Grygiel 
Nay:        None
Absent:   John Blankenship
Motion Carried.

It was moved by Commissioner Ott and seconded by Commissioner Grygiel to adjourn Executive Session and return to the Regular Meeting of December 15, 2021 at 10:17PM.  Commissioner Jarocinski exited the meeting at 9:50PM.  Commissioner Ott asked for discussion.  There was none.
ROLL CALL VOTE:

Aye:        Russell Bean, Jean Ott, Maryann Grygiel
Nay:        None
Absent:   John Blankenship, Irene Jarocinski
Motion Carried.

There was no Other Business before the Board of Commissioners.
It was moved by Commissioner Bean and seconded by Commissioner Grygiel to adjourn the Regular meeting of December 15, 2021 at 10:19pm.  President Ott asked for discussion.  There was none.

ROLL CALL VOTE:

Aye:        Maryann Grygiel, Russell Bean, Jean Ott
Nay:        None                       
Absent:   John Blankenship, Irene Jarocinski
Motion Carried.

     Respectfully submitted,

      ___________________________________
     Bruce E. Baum,      Board Secretary 
    Date:   January 12, 2022
     ________________________________
    Jean I. Ott,  President of the Board
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